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Editorial

H. J. Caulfield, Editor

On Communication

Being the editor of a scientific journal has many perils, and, for
that matter, so does being a scientist in general.

Just recently, my wife had to come to my rescue when a
comparable pitfall befell me in a local fast -food establishment.
Having ordered a generic burger and onion rings, I then asked
for a large Diet Pepsi. The young lady behind the counter
informed me, "We don't have any large Diet Pepsi." Having
spent the entire day solving equally momentous problems, I
replied without hesitation, "That's alright. Give me two small
ones instead." Two thoroughly confused individuals, the young
lady and I, stared at each other in consternation. Fortunately,
my wife saved the day by explaining to me that the young
woman meant that she had no Diet Pepsi at all. But why hadn't
she expressed the true situation accurately and clearly?

This scenario perfectly illustrates one of the hazards of being
an editor, who must make sense out of words as they are
presented. This puts a peculiar burden on those who would
write to such a person. They must express their thoughts clearly
or their poor dumbfounded editor might fail to understand
what they mean. Immortal prose is neither required nor asked;
clarity, however, is essential.

Simple proofreading by an author is not always adequate to
detect confusing or poorly phrased material. Much better is to
have a colleague read the material closely for clarity of expres-
sion as well as accuracy of technical content. Failing that, read-
ing the manuscript out loud is often effective, since hearing the
words can be as important as seeing them when determining
how they will strike someone else.

The purpose of publication remains the communication of
information. Writers must expend some effort to make sure that
their sentences actually accomplish that goal.

The editors of Optical Engineering and the officers and staff of
SPIE are saddened by the death, on April 3,1984, of a friend and
frequent contributor to our journal and our society, D. J. Lovell.
We will miss D.J.'s continuing technical contributions, the
planned second volume of his popular book, Optical Anecdotes,
and most of all his warmth and charm. A fine scientist and a fine
human being has passed from among us.

H. J. Caulfield
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